
 

Order of agenda items is subject to change 
 

The City of Evanston is committed to making all public meetings accessible to persons with disabilities. Any citizen needing mobility 
or communications access assistance should contact Facilities Management at 847/866-2916 (Voice) or 847/448-8052 (TDD). 
 
La ciudad de Evanston está obligada a hacer accesibles todas las reuniones públicas a las personas minusválidas o las quines no hablan inglés. Si 

usted necesita ayuda, favor de ponerse en contacto con la Oficina de Administración del Centro a 847/866-2916 (voz) o 847/448-8052 (TDD). 

 

 
 

 
 

HOUSING & COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT ACT COMMITTEE 
Tuesday, June 27, 2017 

7:00 pm 
Lorraine H. Morton Civic Center, 2100 Ridge Avenue 

Room 2402 
 
 

AGENDA 
 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER / DECLARATION OF QUORUM 
 
 

II. APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES FOR MARCH 21, 2017 
 

 
III. ALLOCATION OF ADDITIONAL FY2017 CDBG FUNDS 

 
 

IV. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

V. STAFF REPORTS 
a. CHICAGO-COOK COUNTY ASSESSMENT OF FAIR HOUSING 
b. 2018 CDBG APPLICATION PROCESS 

 
 

VI. ADJOURNMENT 
 
 
 
 
 

The next meeting of the Housing & Community Development Act Committee  
is scheduled for Tuesday, July 18, 2017 in Room 2402. 
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MEETING MINUTES  

 HOUSING & COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT ACT COMMITTEE 
Tuesday, March 21, 2017 

7:00 P.M. 
Lorraine H. Morton Civic Center, 2100 Ridge Avenue, Room 2402 

 
Members Present: Ald. Rainey, Ald. Braithwaite, Ald. Holmes, Ald. Wilson, C. Goddard, 
G. Mackey, M. Miro, S. Jones, J. Sanke 
 

Members Absent: Ald. Miller  
 

Presiding Member: Ald. Rainey, Committee Chair 
 

Staff: S. Flax 
 
 

Call to Order / Declaration of Quorum 
Chair Rainey declared a quorum of the Housing and Community Development Act 
Committee and called the meeting to order at 7:05 pm. 
 
Approval of Meeting Minutes for November 15, 2016 
Ald. Wilson moved approval of the minutes as presented, Ald. Holmes seconded the motion and 
it was approved unanimously.  
 

Public Input on the Draft 2016 Consolidated Annual Performance and Evaluation 
Report (CAPER) 
Chair Rainey opened the floor for input on the draft 2016 CAPER and asked if any of 
the people in attendance wished to comment. None wished to comment on the CAPER, 
but did want to comment on a development project proposed for the corner of Dempster 
and Pitner. Ald. Rainey requested that comments unrelated to the CAPER be held until 
agenda item VI. Other Public Comment and asked staff to summarize any comments 
received in writing on the CAPER for the committee. 
 
Staff distributed copies of input received from Judy Malik in two emails on March 16 and 
17, 2017. Ms. Malik claimed that African-Americans are not receiving assistance to 
enable them to continue to live in Evanston while immigrants and refugees are being 
welcomed. It was surmised that this is based on the City’s Welcome City Ordinance 
156-O-16, which states that the City welcomes diversity and believes all individuals 
living in or visiting Evanston should be treated fairly and with respect and dignity and the 
Refugee Task Force, made up of staff from the City, federal resettlement agencies, 
Evanston’s school districts, Northwestern University and other non-profits that was 
convened by the City to coordinate efforts to assist approximately 70 families that have 
been placed in Evanston through the federal refugee program.  It was noted that the 
City lacks the resources to address all needs, but continues to strive to address the 
needs of low and moderate income Black/African-American residents, as can be seen in 
section CR-10 – Racial and Ethnic composition of families assisted, of the CAPER. 
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Black/African-American residents comprise 59% of people assisted with CDBG, 60% of 
people assisted with HOME, and 65% of people assisted with ESG.  Ms. Malik’s email 
included a comment that Alderman Wilson did not file a case against Hirsch 
Management on her behalf. Alderman Wilson responded to this, informing the 
committee that at the request of a resident of his ward who is a friend of Ms. Malik’s, he 
worked with Open Communities, with whom the City contracts for Landlord-Tenant 
services, to get her full security deposit refunded by Hirsch Management in addition to 
interest that had been refunded. He did not offer to file a case on her behalf and there 
were no grounds for any case. Ald. Rainey commended Ald. Wilson for resolving this 
issue on behalf of Ms. Malik and noted that no additional action was needed.  
 
Chair Rainey again asked the people present if they wished to provide input on the 
CAPER and hearing none, closed the public comment period. 
 
Vote to recommend Approval of CAPER by City Council at March 27, 2017 
Meeting 

Ald. Holmes moved that the committee recommend approval of the draft 2016 
Consolidated Annual Performance and Evaluation Report to City Council at the March 
27 meeting, Ald. Braithwaite seconded the motion and it was approved unanimously. 

 
Request for Housing Opportunity Development Corporation for Housing Rehab 
Assistance for 743 Brummel Street, a 13-unit Affordable Rental Project 
Ald. Rainey asked staff for a summary of the project request. Staff described Housing 
Opportunity Development Corporation’s (HODC) need to replace the roof of its 13-unit 
affordable rental building at the corner of Brummel Street and Elmwood Avenue and 
recommended a $50,000 rehab loan from the City’s Housing Rehab program. In 
addition to the roof, HODC wants to install security cameras to enhance the safety and 
security of residents and the neighborhood. The request is similar to Over the 
Rainbow's request for help to replace their failed sewer lateral in 2016, as it is an 
important repair to maintain the structural integrity of the building but does not fit 
comprehensive rehab requirements for HOME funding. Because all units are rented at 
affordable rates to households with incomes ≤ 80% of the area median (AMI), a 
deferred loan, payable in full if the property is sold or ceases to be maintained as 
affordable housing, is recommended because the building’s cash flow cannot support 
additional debt service when all units are affordable ≤ 80% of AMI. This property is an 
important affordable housing project acquired and rehabbed in part with City HOME 
funds in 1998. HODC has maintained it as affordable housing beyond the requirements 
of that funding and intends to maintain all units for households ≤ 80% of AMI. HODC 
would be required to follow Davis-Bacon prevailing wages because the building has 
more than eight units and HODC has the experience to handle this and other federal 
requirements. Rose Russo, Asset Management Director at HODC, was introduced to 
answer any questions from the committee.  
 
Questions included the rationale for security cameras; Ms. Russo cited the benefits of 
the security cameras at their facility at 319 Dempster and explained that two recent 
cases of fly dumping at 743 Brummel that could have been resolved with security 
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cameras, which can be monitored remotely by staff. Ald. Rainey and Mr. Mackey asked 
if HODC had plans for ongoing maintenance including sprucing up the interior hallways 
and installing new mailboxes and door buzzers. Ms. Russo responded that following 
roof replacement, they planned to paint apartments, install new front doors, mailboxes 
and door buzzers. Ald. Rainey thanked her for that information and noted that HODC 
was very responsible in maintaining the property overall. 
 
Ald. Holmes moved approval of HODC’s request for a $50,000 loan, Ald. Wilson 
seconded the motion and it was approved unanimously. 
 

Other Public Comment 
Ald. Rainey opened the floor for public comment on items not on the meeting agenda, 
noting the importance of community forums for topics that impact neighborhoods. Jared 
Davis, 2303 Dempster Street, read a prepared statement about his and other neighbors’ 
support for the City’s good intentions to be a social change leader but voiced concerns 
with a 16-unit affordable housing project located at the corner of Dempster Street and 
Pitner Avenue proposed by the City. These include the size of the project, growing 
residential congestion in the area, safety concerns because Dempster Street is a major 
truck route and there are blind corners, parking issues, and strain that would be placed 
on trash and recycling services. Neighbors were made aware of this plan at the 2nd 
Ward meeting on March 9 and wanted opportunity to voice these concerns. The written 
statement is appended. 
 
Ald. Rainey responded that this is not a City of Evanston project and asked staff to 
provide background. Staff explained that Housing Opportunities for Women (HOW) a 
non-profit that provides supportive housing and services primarily to low income women 
with children, has applied to the Illinois Housing Development Authority for funding for 
this project to address growing referrals of residents with children in Evanston schools 
who are homeless or couch surfing because they are unable to afford housing for their 
families. The project was submitted for zoning review and is compliant with the site’s R-
4 zoning, so can be built there, pending receipt of funding. Ald. Braithwaite explained 
that a meeting about the project was held for neighbors at Erie Health Center on 
February 23 and another meeting is scheduled for April 25 to provide more information 
and to respond to questions and concerns raised at the first meeting. An announcement 
was made at the March 9 ward meeting to make more residents aware of the April 25 
meeting.  
 
Discussion about the site’s zoning and the deteriorated condition of the single family 
house on the property followed. In response to a question if HOW owns the site, staff 
responded that the City does not have that information, however, applications for 
funding to IHDA require the developer have site control in order to be considered. Often 
developers have a contract or option to purchase contingent upon funding. Ald. Rainey 
suggested that Mr. Davis contact HOW directly to get information in advance of the April 
25 meeting.  
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Staff Reports 
Staff informed the committee that there is no information on the status of the 2017 
federal budget. The government is operating under a continuing resolution (CR) that 
expires on April 28. If a budget is not approved by that date, a partial shut-down of the 
federal government would result. More attention was being given to the President’s 
2018 budget, which includes dramatic cuts to domestic spending, including elimination 
of the CDBG and HOME programs. Historically, CDBG especially has had strong 
bipartisan support and CDBG and HOME were at level funding in both the Senate and 
House’s bills under consideration by the respective appropriations committees or 
subcommittees. Staff will continue to monitor information on both the 2017 and 2018 
budgets and would provide updates to the committee.  
 
Staff provided the 2017 meeting schedule to committee members, noting that additional 
meetings may be cancelled if no agenda items require action by the committee and 
pending information about 2017 funding 
 
Adjournment 
There being no further business, Chair Rainey called for a motion to adjourn. Ald. 
Braithwaite moved adjournment, J. Sanke seconded the motion and it was approved 
unanimously. The meeting was adjourned at 7:58 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Sarah K. Flax 
Housing and Grants Administrator 







 

 
 

 
To: Chair and Members of the Housing & Community Development Act 

Committee 
   
From:  Johanna Leonard, Community Development Director 
  Sarah Flax, Housing & Grants Administrator 
  Nora Holden-Corbett, Grants & Compliance Specialist 
  Jessica Wingader, Grants & Compliance Specialist 
 
Subject: 2017 Entitlement Grant Funding from U.S. Department of Housing and 

Urban Development 
 
Date:  June 22, 2017 

 

Recommended Action: 

Staff recommends increasing CDBG Administration to 20% of the actual grant amount, 
and increasing allocations for Graffiti Removal, Summer Youth Employment, Certificate 
of Rehab, and Housing Rehabilitation Administration. 

 

Funding Source: 

2017 City of Evanston Entitlement Grants 2017 change from 2016 

Grant 2016 2017 Estimate 2017 Actual Dollars Percent 

CDBG  $       1,603,225   $       1,500,000   $       1,622,067  $             18,842 1.18% 

HOME  $          276,362  $          250,000   $          281,174  $             4,812  1.17% 

ESG  $          144,459   $          145,000   $          144,334   $                (359) -0.09% 

 

Livability Benefit: 

Built Environment: Support housing affordability 

Built Environment: Provide compact and complete streets and neighborhoods 

Economy & Jobs: Expand job opportunities 

Equity & Empowerment: Support quality human services programs 

 

Summary: 

The U.S. Department of Housing & Urban Development released the 2017 Federal 
grant allocations for Entitlement Grantees on June 14, 2017. The City of Evanston will 

 

Memorandum 



receive $1,622,067 for the Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG), 
$281,174 for the HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME), and $144,334 for 
the Emergency Solutions Grant Program (ESG). The City’s CDBG allocation is 1% 
more than its grant amount for 2016, and over $100,000 more than the estimate used 
for 2017 allocations for specific activities. 

 

The Housing & Community Development Act Committee must now decide how to 
allocate the additional CDBG funds. The attached spreadsheet increases CDBG 
Administration to 20% of the actual grant, as allowed by HUD ($324,413) and rounds 
remaining activities up to an even amount. 

 

With the increased funding allowed for Public Services, staff recommends increasing 
allocations for Graffiti Removal, Summer Youth Employment, and Certificate of Rehab. 
These three activities received among the lowest percentages of their requests in the 
September allocations. Increasing CDBG for these activities brings them in line with 
2016 funding and reduces expenses to the General Fund. 

 

Staff recommends allocating the remaining dollars to Housing Rehabilitation 
Administration. Both the rehab loans and program administration are funded by the 
CDBG Revolving Loan Fund and entitlement dollars allocated annually. No General 
Fund revenues are budgeted for this program. Housing Rehab Administration was 
funded significantly below its 2017 request because of the expectation of receiving 
substantial additional revolving loan fund payments later that year. However, much of 
the revolving loan payoffs received in 2016 have already been committed to 
rehabilitation projects in 2017; approximately $74,000 remains uncommitted. Increasing 
CDBG entitlement for CDBG Rehab Administration brings its allocation to 72% of the 
request and preserves Revolving Loan funds for projects. 

 

These proposed changes will not trigger a substantial amendment to the draft 2017 
Action Plan, which the Committee approved at its meeting in November 2016.  
Following the Committee’s allocation of the additional funds, the draft Action Plan will be 
updated and submitted to City Council on July 10, 2017 for approval. The plan will be 
submitted to HUD for approval by July 12, 2017. HUD has 45 days to review and 
approve before grant agreements are executed and funds are released. 

 

Attachments: 

2017 CDBG Allocation Spreadsheet 



 2017 Request 
 Committee 

Recommendation 

 Actual Grant 

Amount 

2,723,348$         1,618,750$           1,879,574$           

1,618,750$         1,618,750$           1,879,574$           

1,104,598$         (0)$                        (0)$                        

Program/Project Name  2016 Allocation  2017 Request 

 Committee 

Recommendation 

% of 

Request

 Committee 

Recommendation 

% of 

Request

City/CDBG Administration & Planning 320,645$               300,000$                       300,000$                          100% 324,413$                          100%

Administration Subtotal 320,645$          300,000$                300,000$                   100% 324,413$                   100%

Spending cap (20% of entitlement) 300,000$                 300,000$                   324,413$                   
Amount over (under) cap -$                         -$                           (0)$                             

Family Focus/The Future Focus-Youth Program 20,000$                  $                         20,000 15,000$                            75% 15,000$                            75%

Open Studio Project/Art and Action 5,000$                    $                           5,000 3,928$                              79% 4,000$                              80%

Youth Job Center/Youth Employment Programs 31,817$                  $                         50,000 21,797$                            44% 21,800$                            44%

Housing Options for the Mentally Il/I-WORK 17,500$                  $                         25,000 15,286$                            61% 15,300$                            61%

LAF/Evanston Legal Services 7,250$                    $                         10,000 6,964$                              70% 7,000$                              70%

Moran Center/Legal & Social Services 25,000$                  $                         30,000 21,785$                            73% 21,800$                            73%

North Shore Senior Center/Grandparents Raising 13,000$                  $                         15,000 10,500$                            70% 10,500$                            70%

Meals At Home/Home-Delivered Meals 15,000$                  $                         19,000 14,643$                            77% 14,700$                            77%

Interfaith Action/Emergency Overnight Shelter Expansion 10,000$                 20,000$                         12,429$                            62% 12,500$                            63%

YWCA Evanston-NS/Domestic Violence Services 31,817$                  $                         35,000 24,701$                            71% 24,800$                            71%

Connections for the Homeless/Supportive Housing N/A  $                         45,000 15,071$                            33% 15,100$                            34%

Children's Home & Aid/Rice Center Services N/A 30,000$                         6,929$                              23% 7,000$                              23%

Open Communities/Home Sharing N/A 12,000$                         7,429$                              62% 7,500$                              63%

Evanston Scholars/College Readiness N/A 10,000$                         5,179$                              52% 5,200$                              52%

City/Target Area Graffiti Removal 41,900$                  $                         45,000 20,357$                            45% 41,921$                            93%

City/Summer Youth Employment Program 22,000$                  $                         52,000 16,714$                            32% 22,000$                            42%

City/Certificate of Rehab & Record Sealing 30,000$                  $                         60,000 18,285$                            30% 30,000$                            50%

Public Services Subtotal  $                483,000  $                  236,997 49%  $                  276,121 57%

Spending cap (15% of entitlement +RL+PI)  $                 236,997  $                   236,997  $                   276,121 

Amount over (under) cap 246,003$                 (0)$                             0$                              

City/Housing Rehab Administration 185,000$                $                       200,000 85,000$                            43% 143,499$                          72%

Housing Rehab Loan Repayments 180,861$                $                         57,937 57,937$                            100% 174,666$                          100%

Housing Rehabilitation Subtotal  $                257,937  $                  142,937 55%  $                  318,165 123%

City/CDBG Target Area Code Enforcement 325,000$                $                       350,000 300,000$                          86% 300,000$                          86%

Code Enforcement Subtotal 350,000$                300,000$                   86% 300,000$                   86%

Children's Home & Aid/Security Improvements N/A  $                         77,310 59,243$                            77% 59,250$                            77%

Infant Welfare Society/Baby Toddler Nursery N/A  $                         80,000 75,242$                            94% 75,250$                            94%

Reba Early Learning Center/Building & Grounds N/A  $                         58,000 56,243$                            97% 56,250$                            97%

Ridgeville Park District/Brummel Park Play Circuit N/A  $                         79,000 76,242$                            97% 76,250$                            97%

CJE/Awning Replacement 4,000$                   1,255$                           -$                                  0% -$                                  0%

YOU/Parking Lot Renovation 64,443$                  $                         75,000 -$                                  0% -$                                  0%

City/Alley Paving Project 168,436$                $                       450,000 150,000$                          33% 150,000$                          33%

City/Street Resurfacing Project 211,479$                $                       500,000 210,000$                          42% 210,000$                          42%

Public Facilities Subtotal  $             1,320,565  $                  626,970 47%  $                  627,000 47%

Economic Development Loan Repayments 14,492$                  $                         11,846 11,846$                            100% 33,875$                            100%

Economic Development Subtotal  $                  11,846  $                    11,846 100%  $                    33,875 100%

Totals 2,723,348$              1,618,750$                1,879,574$                

Total Estimated Funds Available 1,618,750$              1,618,750$                1,879,574$                

Estimated To Be Cut: 1,104,598$              (0)$                             (0)$                             

Estimated Funds Available: Est 9/23/16 Actual 6/14/17

2017 CDBG Grant (estimated 6.5% under 2016 grant of $1,603,225) 1,500,000$                1,622,067$                

69,783$                     208,541$                   

 2016 Program Income 10,197$                     10,197$                     

Unspent Prior Years Funds for Reallocation 38,769$                     38,769$                     

Total Available Funds: 1,618,750$                1,879,574$                

 2016 Revolving Loan repayments 

Public Facilities & Improvements

Economic Development

Code Enforcement

Housing 

Administration -- 20% Cap

Public Services -- 15% Cap

Total Applications

Total Estimated Funds Available

Estimated To Be Cut:

City of Evanston - Staff Recommended 2017 CDBG Allocations
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